UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE
Wednesday 08 May 2019
2pm – 4.30pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Richard Stock

	
	

	Present
	Professor Madeline Eacott, Vanessa Potter, Emma Wisher, Zoe Manning, Chris Oldham, Dr Dave Parry, Tessa Rogowski, Tancrede Chartier, Craig Stephens, Asha Ali, Taran Baragwanath,

	
	

	Apologies
	Leanne Andrews, Professor Natasha Lindstaedt, Owen Gillham, Rachel Lucas, Frances Onyinah, Nana Dompre-Sekyi

	
	

	Secretary
	Meg O’Loughlin

	
	

	In attendance
	Angela Jones (for item 12), Rachel Fletcher, Hannah Gott (for item 13)

	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

	
	

	Noted
	No additional items were starred for the agenda
	46/19

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 27 FEBRUARY 2019 (SEC/19/10)
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	The minutes from the last meeting were approved 
	47/19

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

	
	
	

	Noted
	Minute SEC/03/19 – The Chair and the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) had spoken to the Assistant Director of Human Resources, who was overseeing the Learning Spaces project. The Director of Estates and Campus Services added that there was a desire to open learning spaces to aid collaboration; security was not considered a particular risk.
	48/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	Minute SEC/04/19 – The Director of Estates and Campus Services reported that work was being undertaken to ascertain which departments did not have common rooms and if any departments located near each another would need to share facilities. The default approach was that space should be open to students unless there was a reason not to. Consultation would be undertaken to support implementation of this approach.
	49/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	Minute SEC/22/19 – The Chair had commenced a review of the Student Charter. The proposed revised Charter would be circulated to Committee members for comment by the end of the 2018-19 academic year.
	50/19

	
	
	

	STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE – PROPOSED MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE 2019-20 (SEC/19/11)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper setting out the proposed membership and terms of reference for the Student Experience Committee in 2019-20, for recommendation to Education Committee and Senate for approval.
	51/19


	
	
	

	Noted
	During discussion, members supported the proposed changes to the terms of reference, which sought greater clarity on the purpose and role of the Committee and to ensure its work had impact. Members were invited to consider how the Committee interacted with the wider University; how the agenda was agreed; and links with the broader Committee structures of the University, particularly Education Committee. It was noted that the Pro-Vice Chancellor (Education) provided an important link with the University Steering Group and delivery of the Education Strategy.
	52/19

	
	
	

	
	The size of the Committee’s membership was also considered. Members agreed that, in order to ensure the Committee did not become too large and unwieldy, proposed reductions in membership were required. Rather than through formal membership, it was agreed that representation from key student-facing professional services (e.g. IT Services, CER, Estates & Campus Services and the Library) would be handled via invitation for relevant items and more significant strategic issues (e.g. NSS outcomes). The Academic Registrar as Chair would ensure effective reporting to heads of relevant professional services and engagement with academic departments via Departmental Managers.
In shaping the agenda, the following was agreed:

· There would be an open forum item to enable specific items to be raised for further consideration and to shape the agenda for future meetings.
· There would be greater links with the academic cycle and strategic priorities for the year set through the annual planning process and Education Action Plan.
· Education Committee would play a more active role in determining the Student Experience Committee’s agenda.
	53/19
54/19
55/19
56/19


	
	
	

	Agreed
	That the Committee’s proposed membership and terms of reference for 2019-20 be endorsed for recommendation to Education Committee, as set out in paper SEC/19/11, subject to the amendments to the membership described above. 
	57/19


	
	
	

	ACCOMMODATION UPDATE (VERBAL UPDATE) 
	

	
	
	

	Received
Noted
	The Committee received a verbal report from the Director of Estates and Campus Services relating to student accommodation.
During discussion, the following topics were covered:
· The experience of students in University accommodation located off-campus.

· The process to manage accommodation demand, including prioritising students in their first year of study.

· The range of accommodation options, including private sector accommodation.
· The quality of accommodation and service provided by the team.

· Information published to students about the availability of accommodation.
· Campus accommodation available for international students.
	58/19
59/19
60/19
61/19
62/19
63/19
64/19


	
	
	

	STUDENTS’ UNION BIG 5 (VERBAL UPDATE)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A verbal update from the Students’ Union regarding progress with the Big 5 campaign. 
	65/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Committee noted excellent progress in each of the five areas. Work was under way to define the Big 5 priorities for 2019-20 academic year. Provisional areas of focus were noted as: food on campus, transport, environment, ‘my course’ and accommodation. 
	66/19

	
	
	

	COMMUNITY CONCERNS (SEC/19/12)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper from the Students’ Union, which highlighted issues relating to step-free access on the University’s campuses, accessibility for student parents and the recording and management of student names for trans students.
	67/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	During discussion, the Committee noted that a five-year Signage Strategy project would be undertaken on all campuses. Access and wayfinding were priorities. The importance of reporting issues with the operation of the Find Your Way app was emphasised.
	68/19

	
	
	

	
	Work would be taken forward regarding the migration of data from the University to Students’ Union systems regarding preferred and legal names. Training was being considered for relevant University teams in order to support the management of gender sensitivity issues.
	69/19

	
	
	

	EXPERIENCE OF COMMUNITIES AT THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX (SEC/19/13)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper from the Students’ Union relating to the experience of a number of student communities, including Muslim, women, BAME and international students.
	70/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	During discussion, it was noted that the review of the experience of Jewish staff and students was due to be published in the summer 2019, which would contribute to the University’s work to enhance support for all groups of students. The importance was emphasised of ensuring that any issues raised with the Students’ Union by individual students were escalated to the University both for resolution and to ensure improvements to the student experience could be made. The Committee also noted that the Race Equality Charter application was underway and the work of Athena Swan was reviewing the experience of women at the University. 
	71/19

	
	
	

	Action
	The Chair would provide a verbal report to the Deputy Vice-Chancellor on the issues raised by the Students’ Union in the paper.
	72/19

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON STUDENTS’ UNION EUROPE WEEK ACTIVITIES (VERBAL UPDATE)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	The Committee received a verbal update from the VP International on

Europe Week activities.
	73/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Committee noted that a variety of events had taken place to celebrate European culture and to showcase the work of the European Society. The Students’ Union was pleased with the levels of engagement. It was noted that future work would include links with One World Essex and engagement with the Southend and Loughton campuses.
	74/19

	
	
	

	CHANCELLOR’S APPEAL ACTIVITIES (VERBAL UPDATE)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A brief verbal report from the Director of Communications & External Relations on the Essex Change Makers initiative, which would be funded by the forthcoming Chancellor’s Appeal.
	75/19

	
	
	

	STUDENT WELLBEING – UPDATE ON THE OPERATION OF THE STUDENT WELLBEING AND INCLUSIVITY SERVICE (SEC/19/14)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper from the Head of Student Support providing an update on the operation of the first year of the new Student Wellbeing and Inclusivity Service (SWIS).
	76/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Committee noted that, following the establishment of the new service in 2018, promotion of and access to services had been identified as key priorities, alongside addressing stigma associated with mental health. Counselling services were being provided via an external partner. The service level agreement that 95% of students would receive support within three weeks of making contact was being met. Mental health triage was undertaken by the SWIS team to ensure urgent cases were managed quickly. An update on the operation of the service would be considered by the University Steering Group and Audit & Risk Management Committee in the summer term 2019.
	77/19

	
	
	

	STUDENT WELLBEING – REPORT ON THE STUDENTS’ UNION MENTAL HEALTH AND WELLBEING AWARENESS SURVEY: HEADLINE RESULTS (SEC/19/15)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The headline results from the Students’ Union Metal Health and Wellbeing Awareness Survey were received, relating to all three campuses.
	78/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Committee noted that there had been a reduction in the response rate in 2018-19 in comparison to previous years. Approximately 400 students completed the survey this year compared to 700 in 2017-18. 54% of survey participants had not accessed support for mental health problems, which was lower than previous years. 67% of respondents stated that attitudes towards mental health had improved and 13% stated they had improved greatly. The Committee noted that further work was needed to communicate support services to students. The Students’ Union would meet the Head of Student Support in May 2019 to analyse the results from the survey in more detail and agree if further action was required in response.
	79/19

	
	
	

	WELCOME 2019 (VERBAL UPDATE)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A verbal update from the Head of Student Engagement relating to planning for Welcome 2019. 
	80/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Committee noted that the Welcome Strategic Decisions Group was providing strategic oversight for Welcome planning. The overarching focus of Welcome 2019 would be embedding departmental engagement for students. University-wide Welcome Talks would not take place in 2019 in order to maximise the focus on departmental inductions and departmental belonging. Safety and wellbeing, building confidence and forming connections would be the key messages, which would be embedded into departmental activities. 
	81/19

	
	
	

	EDUCATION ACTION PLAN 2019-20 (SEC/19/16)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the Education Action Plan from the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education).
	82/19

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	83/19

	REPORT FROM THE HEAR MANAGEMENT GROUP (SEC/19/17)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the HEAR Management Group, which included recommendations relating to amendments to the Annual Cycle for the Management of Section 6.1. 
	84/19

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That the recommendations be approved under delegated authority

from Senate, as set out in paper SEC/19/17.
	85/19

	
	
	

	LIBRARY ADVISORY GROUP 2018/19: LIVE & LEARN AND FIND YOUR WAY (SEC/19/18) 

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the Library Advisory Group from the Assistant Director User Engagement, Library Services.
	86/19

	
	
	

	Noted


	
	87/19

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF EDUCATION COMMITTEE AND SENATE

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	88/19

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Chair reported that a Student Voice Plan was being developed by the Student Voice Manager and Student Engagement Manager, which would go to Education Committee in June 2019. Committee members would  be consulted, particularly the Students’ Union. The plan would cover three areas: (i) how we currently seek student feedback across the institution, (ii) proposed principles that should underpin seeking feedback to ensure consistency and coherence; and (iii) priorities for developing our student voice activities in 2019-20, and beyond if appropriate.
	89/19


Meg O’Loughlin
Secretary, Student Experience Committee

Academic Section

12 June 2019
